

University of Nebraska at Omaha DigitalCommons@UNO

Teacher Education Faculty Publications

Department of Teacher Education

2020

The Legacy of William Frantz Public School: Commemoration vs. Celebration

Connie L. Schaffer *University of Nebraska at Omaha*, cschaffer@unomaha.edu

Martha Graham Viator

Meg White

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.unomaha.edu/tedfacpub

Part of the Teacher Education and Professional Development Commons

Please take our feedback survey at: https://unomaha.az1.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/

SV_8cchtFmpDyGfBLE

Recommended Citation

Schaffer, Connie L.; Viator, Martha Graham; and White, Meg, "The Legacy of William Frantz Public School: Commemoration vs. Celebration" (2020). *Teacher Education Faculty Publications*. 117. https://digitalcommons.unomaha.edu/tedfacpub/117

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Department of Teacher Education at DigitalCommons@UNO. It has been accepted for inclusion in Teacher Education Faculty Publications by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@UNO. For more information, please contact unodigitalcommons@unomaha.edu.



The Legacy of William Frantz Public School: Commemoration vs. Celebration

By Connie L. Schaffer, Martha Graham Viator, and Meg White

Sixty years ago, Ruby Bridges, a Black first-grade student, entered the all-White William Frantz Public School (WFPS). Her entry into WFPS represented a massive transformation in public education in the United States and embedded the school in the U.S. civil rights movement. Fifteen years ago, following Hurricane Katrina, the rapid increase in charter schools in New Orleans centered WFPS in a second transformation, the movement to reform public education. In addition to these two seminal events, a more complete history of WFPS provides justification that these landmark transformations be commemorated rather than celebrated.

Introduction

Anniversaries prompt reexamination of significant moments in the past as well as what transpired in the years following the original events. In 2020, two important anniversaries of transformation coincide for William Frantz Public School (WFPS), a school nestled in the Ninth Ward of New Orleans. These anniversaries call for more than the typical nostalgic celebrations associated with historic milestones in which individuals or communities overcame obstacles. They call for commemorations that include remembering the complexities of events.

School Desegregation and Hurricane Katrina

Twice since opening in 1938, WFPS epitomized substantial changes within public education. First, in November 1960, six-year-old Ruby Bridges walked up the steps of WFPS. Bridges, the first Black student to attend the formerly segregated, all-White school, encountered jeering crowds of protestors every day as she entered the building. WFPS became a focal point in the post-Brown v Topeka¹ evolution of American public education as front-page photographs, television coverage, and eventually the art of Norman Rockwell published in *Look Magazine* brought images of Bridges (Rockwell, 1964), WFPS, and school desegregation into millions of American homes. To many, WFPS symbolized a critical chapter in American public education. In fact, the National Register of Historic Places (2005) acknowledged the importance of WFPS, including it on its list of significant historic locations in the United States.

Fifteen years ago, WFPS experienced a second transformation. In August 2005, Hurricane Katrina devastated New Orleans and heavily damaged nearly every public school in the city, including WFPS. Fortunately, the National Registry designation spared WFPS from being demolished, and the building was eventually restored. As part of the recovery from Katrina, WFPS transformed to a charter school.²

The Case for Commemoration

Events at WFPS in 1960 are often viewed as the embodiment of the U.S. civil rights movement. For much of the school year, Bridges and her family, the students and teachers at WFPS, and officials from New Orleans Public Schools endured the difficult and at times dangerous day-to-day life involved in desegregation. Throughout the years, and particularly on landmark anniversaries, news outlets published retrospections on these events (Bridges Hall, 2000; Dequine, 2010; Jerome & Ridenour, 1995; Reckdahl, 2010). Along with children's books published by Bridges (1999), a psychiatrist who supported her (Coles & Ford, 1995), and a

Disney movie (Hopkins, 1998), the accounts celebrated the bravery and accomplishments of Bridges, her parents, and her teacher. It is common to view these stories as sufficient reminders of the past and evidence of progress toward racial equality in the United States (Cashion, 2019; Hall, 2005).

However, framing these recollections from only a celebratory perspective truncates a complete examination of school desegregation and masks evidence of pervading systemic racism. Americans can ill afford such naivete and must examine the complexity of numerous, evolving educational challenges in the decades following Bridges' entry into WFPS (Schaffer et al., 2018).

Stories of Bridges' courage and that of her family and others supporting school desegregation primarily focus on the noteworthy bravery of a few individuals and less on the vitriol of many White parents, community leaders, and ardent segregationists.³ However, the level of hatred publicly exhibited outside WFPS each day before and after school, as well as the intimidation that occurred under the cover of night, revealed deeply-embedded racism that also deserves attention (Jeansonne, 1977; Louisiana State Advisory Committee [LSAC] to the United States Commission on Civil Rights, 1961; Wieder, 1983–1984, 1985, 1988).

This racism seeped into every level of government. Ample sources document the political and legal maneuvers of local and state officials hoping to keep schools in New Orleans segregated and to perpetuate the legacy of systemic racism in education (Baker, 1996; DeVore & Logsdon, 1991; Louis, Bowles, & Grace, 1971; LSAC, 1961). Even after the court-ordered desegregation of 1960, it would take an additional 7 years before New Orleans Public Schools moved to desegregate its high schools (Stern, 2016) and over 10 years before district teachers were desegregated (Cortez, 1996). Ignoring the indomitably ingrained social and political forces that not only tolerated but affirmed White supremacy minimizes the oppression of those who were targeted.

Like government officials, White parents also attempted to keep White and Black students apart. White parents withdrew their children from WFPS and enrolled them in state-subsidized private schools within hours of Bridges' arrival at the school. Following this immediate exodus, a more turbid, long-lasting reaction eventually resegregated New Orleans' public schools as increasing numbers of White parents enrolled their children in private schools. White families also moved out of New Orleans, shifting the racial demographics of the city and accelerating the resegregation of WFPS and other public schools (Baker, 1996; Matsumaru, 2011; Wieder, 1985, 1988).

During the 1970s, loss of key industries in New Orleans and the geographic isolation caused by the new interstate system that severed the Ninth Ward from other parts of the city dramatically impacted the neighborhood surrounding WFPS. As a result, Black middle-class families migrated out of the area to be closer to employment opportunities. At the same time, unemployment, crime, and drugs crept into the community. As the neighborhood changed, WFPS faced enormous challenges to educate increasing numbers of poor students living within a very difficult environment (BondGraham, 2007; Campanella, 2010; Landphair, 2007; Matsumaru, 2011; Stern, 2016).

New variances of systemic racism impacted students as school district records revealed Black students as overrepresented in disciplinary actions and underrepresented in elite academic magnet programs (Committee to Study the Status of The Black Male in New Orleans Public Schools, 1988; Garibaldi, 1992, 2007). Despite an extensive review of concerns and recommendations for change in the early 1980s, racialized discipline practices persisted for

decades, and Black students continued to be suspended more often and for longer periods of time than White students (Barrett et al., 2018; Tuzzolo & Hewitt, 2006-2007). Other racist policies and practices created barriers that prevented Black students from enrolling in magnet schools—schools the press referred to as "glamour schools" (Kelso, 1992; Nabonne, 1998a, 1998b).

As accountability movements swept across the United States at the beginning of the 21st century, the State of Louisiana began issuing school report cards. The report cards for WFPS included demoralizing labels such as "Academically Unacceptable" and "School in Decline." Louisiana assigned these labels based on an accountability formula weighted almost solely on test scores and with no account for the tremendous social challenges confronting the students who attended WFPS (Louisiana Department of Education, Louisiana Believes, 1997–2005).

The inflammatory labeling of schools along with leadership instability and district-wide corruption eroded public trust in WFPS and other schools in New Orleans. In 2003, the Louisiana Department of Education created the Recovery School District. Seen by some as the only means to reform education, the new governance system created a bureaucratic infrastructure to support the expansion of charter schools and specifically targeted schools in New Orleans (Boselovic, 2014; Garda, 2011).

Based on low test scores, district officials decided to close WFPS in 2005. The closure came just months after the school's recognition on the National Register and only weeks before Hurricane Katrina devastated New Orleans. Following Katrina, the New Orleans Public School Board relinquished control of nearly all its schools to the Recovery School District, which immediately moved to increase the number of charter schools and set a long-term goal to create an all-charter model of public education in the city (Goff, 2009; Scott S. Cowen Institute for Public Education, 2008; United Teachers of New Orleans [UTNO], Louisiana Federation of Teachers and the American Federation of Teachers, 2006).

High-ranking officials purported that Katrina provided an ideal opportunity to reform public education in New Orleans and granted the Recovery School District unprecedented authority to transform public education within the city (Anderson, 2010; Gewertz, 2005; Nagin, 2005; U.S. Department of Education, 2005). In reality, the concept of this model was well-established before the hurricane. Katrina simply allowed opportunists to create a market-driven model of education quickly in New Orleans and then proclaim it as a model for public education in other locations (Au et al., 2006; UTNO, 2006).

After converting every P-12 school into a charter school, the Recovery School District transitioned authority back to the New Orleans Public School Board in 2018. By this time, the WFPS building had been restored, and Akili Academy, a charter school, occupied the building. A private board of directors now sets admission policies, makes educational decisions regarding the curriculum, hires teachers, and carefully monitors test scores (Jabbar, 2015; Williams, 2013). The wording "William Frantz Public School" that appears over the famed doorway Bridges entered is protected by the building's historic designation. However, the door no longer serves as the focal point for those who enter the school. Rather students and visitors use a new entrance that provides no indication the building is a public school.

Conclusion

Ironically, at one of America's most celebrated public schools, the concept of *public* education is now difficult to discern. Yes, significant events—school desegregation in 1960 and the recovery following Hurricane Katrina in 2005—that impacted WFPS should be

commemorated. Yet a more complete history of WFPS provides sobering reminders of evolving challenges within public education and gives cause to temper any celebration.

References

- Anderson, N. (2010, January 30). Education Secretary Duncan calls Hurricane Katrina good for New Orleans schools. *Washington Post*. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/01/29/AR2010012903259.html
- Arrest of marshals, Wright asked—March announced, citizens unit told Catholic schools to mix. (1960, November 16). *Times-Picayune* (New Orleans, LA).
- Au, W., Burant, T., Bigelow, B., Christensen, L., Levine, D., Karp, S., Miller, L., Person, B., Dawson Salas, K., & Waters, S. (2006). Educational land grab. *Rethinking Schools*, 21(1), 5–6.
- Baker, L. (1996). The second battle of New Orleans: The hundred-year struggle to integrate the schools. Harper Collins Publishers.
- Barrett, N., McEachin, A., Mills, J. M., & Valant, J. (2018). Disparities in student discipline by race and family income. *Education Research Alliance for New Orleans*. https://educationresearchalliancenola.org/files/publications/010418-Barrett-McEachin-Mills-Valant-Disparities-in-Student-Discipline-by-Race-and-Family-Income.pdf
- BondGraham, D. (2007). The New Orleans that race built: Racism, disaster, and urban spatial relationships. *Souls: A Critical Journal of Black Politics, Culture, and Society*, *9*(1), 4–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/10999940701224874
- Boselovic, J. L. (2014). Defining pre-Katrina New Orleans: The structural transformation of public education in New Orleans and historical memory. *Policy Futures in Education, 12*(8), 1002–11. https://doi.org/10.2304/pfie.2014.12.8.1002
- Bridges, R. (1999). Through my eyes. Scholastic.
- Bridges Hall, R. (2000). The education of Ruby Nell. Guideposts.
- Campanella, R. (2010). Delta urbanism: New Orleans. American Planning Association.
- Cashion, K. (2019). *The icon formation of Ruby Bridges within hegemonic memory of the Civil Rights Movement* [Senior thesis]. https://scholarship.claremont.edu/scripps_theses/1407/
- Coles, R., & Ford, G. (1995). The story of Ruby Bridges. Scholastic.
- Committee to Study the Status of The Black Male in the New Orleans Public Schools (Antoine M. Garibaldi, Committee Chairman). (1988). Educating black male youth: A moral and civic imperative; An introspective look at black male students in the New Orleans Public Schools. New Orleans: Orleans Parish School Board.
- Cortez, M. (1996). The faculty integration of New Orleans Public Schools, 1972. *Louisiana History: The Journal of the Louisiana Historical Association*, 37(4), 405–34. http://www.jstor.org/stable/4233340
- Dequine, K. (2010, September 26). Civil rights pioneer recalls school days: Ruby Bridges still fights racism. *Times-Picayune* (New Orleans, LA).
- DeVore, D. E., & Logsdon, J. (1991). *Crescent city schools: Public education in New Orleans 1841–1991.* The Center for Louisiana Studies, University of Southwestern Louisiana.

- Garibaldi, A. (1992). Educating and motivating African American males to succeed. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 61(1), 4–11. https://doi.org/10.2307/2295624
- Garibaldi, A. (2007). The educational status of African American males in the 21st Century. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 76(3), 324–333. https://www.jstor.org/stable/40034575
- Garda, R. (2011). The politics of education reform: Lessons from New Orleans. *Journal of Law & Education*, 40(1), 57–103. http://ssrn.com/abstract=1691635
- Gewertz, C. (2005). New Orleans adopts plan for charters—Local, state leaders push for new design for district. *Education Week*, 25(8), 1 & 15.
- Goff, S. L. (2009). When education ceases to be public: The privatization of the New Orleans school system after Hurricane Katrina [Master's thesis]. https://scholarworks.uno.edu/td/911
- Hall, J. D. (2005). The long Civil Rights Movement and the political uses of the past. *The Journal of American History*, 91(4), 1233–63. https://doi.org/10.2307/3660172
- Hopkins, A. (Producer), & Palcy, E. (Director). (1998). *Ruby Bridges* [Feature Film, Episode: Wonderful World of Disney]. Disney Studios.
- Jabbar, H. (2015). Every kid is money: Market-like competition and school leader strategies in New Orleans. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 37(4), 638–59. https://doi.org/10.3102/0162373715577447
- Jeansonne, G. (1977). Leander Perez: Boss of the delta. Louisiana State University Press.
- Jerome, R., & Ridenour, B. (1995, December 4). Keeper of the flame. *People*. https://people.com/archive/keeper-of-the-flame-vol-44-no-23/
- Kelso, I. (1992, September 25). Equal for all? Times-Picayune (New Orleans, LA).
- Landphair, J. (2007). The forgotten people of New Orleans: Community vulnerability and the Lower Ninth Ward. *Journal of American History*, 94(3), 837–845. https://doi.org/10.2307/25095146
- Louis, A., Bowles, W., & Grace, R. (1971). Study of attitudes among faculty and staff of the New Orleans Public Schools. Orleans Parish School Board Collection (MSS 147, Subseries G, Geisert Box 5, Folder 1), Louisiana and Special Collection Department, Earl K. Long Library, University of New Orleans, LA, United States.
- Louisiana Department of Education, Louisiana Believes. (1997–2005). School report card for parents: William Frantz Elementary School. https://www.louisianabelieves.com/data/reportcards/
- Louisiana State Advisory Committee to the United States Commission on Civil Rights. (1961). *The New Orleans school crisis*. U.S. Government Printing Office.
- Matsumaru, T. M. (2011). *Defending Desire: Resident activists in New Orleans' Desire housing project, 1956-1980* [Master's thesis]. https://scholarworks.uno.edu/td/449
- Nabonne, R. (1998a, April 5). Franklin admission test at center of race debate. Times-Picayune (New Orleans, LA).
- Nabonne, R. (1998b, March 27). Suit filed over magnet school admissions. *Times-Picayune* (New Orleans, LA).
- Nagin, R. (2005, October 5). [Letter to Kathleen Blanco]. City Archives. (Records of C. Ray Nagin, Mayor's Office Administration, Box 14, folder 3), New Orleans Public Library, LA, United States.
- National Register of Historic Places Nomination of William Frantz School. (2005). Prepared by Donna Fricker.

- Reckdahl, K. (2010, November 14). Fifty years later, students recall integrating New Orleans public schools. *Times-Picayune* (New Orleans, LA). https://www.nola.com/news/politics/article_c087accd-5bb7-5940-b062-8deadb53d0fc.html
- Rockwell, N. (1964). *The problem we all live with* [Oil on canvas.] Story illustration for *Look Magazine*, January 14, 1964.
- Schaffer, C. L., Brown, C. M., White, M., & Viator. M. G. (2018). William Frantz Public School: One school, one century, many stories. *Journal of Contemporary Issues in Education*, 13(2). https://doi.org/10.20355/jvir29344
- Scott S. Cowen Institute for Public Education Initiatives at Tulane University. (2008). *The state of public education in New Orleans*. http://www.thecoweninstitute.com.php56-17.dfw3-1.websitetestlink.com/uploads/SPENO2008-1505879283.pdf
- Stern, W. C. (2016). Public schools and ghetto formation in interwar New Orleans. *E-rea: revue d'etudes anglophones*, *14*(14.1). https://doi.org/10.4000/erea.5226
- Tuzzolo, E., & Hewitt, D. T. (2006-2007). Rebuilding inequity: The re-emergence of the school-to-prison pipeline in New Orleans. *High School Journal*, *90*(2), 59–68. https://www.jstor.org/stable/40364210
- U.S. Department of Education. (2005, September 14). Key policy letters signed by the education secretary or deputy secretary. https://www2.ed.gov/policy/elsec/guid/secletter/050914.html
- United Teachers of New Orleans, Louisiana Federation of Teachers and the American Federation of Teachers. (2006). 'National Model' or Flawed Approach? The Post-Katrina New Orleans Public Schools. Author.
- Wieder, A. (1983–1984). Carpooling for desegregation: Three women's recollections. *Integrated Education*, 21(1–6), 195–98. https://doi.org/10.1080/0020486840210125
- Wieder, A. (1985). One who stayed: Margaret Conner and the New Orleans school crisis. *Louisiana History: The Journal of the Louisiana Historical Association*, 26(2), 194–201. http://www.jstor.org/stable/4232418
- Wieder, A. (1988). A school desegregation diary: Mrs. Chandler and the New Orleans School crisis. *Equity & Excellence*, 24(1), 8–11. https://doi.org/10.1080/1066568880240102
- Williams, J. (2013, July 25). Crescent City Schools getting ready for new term. *The Lens* (New Orleans, LA). https://thelensnola.org/2013/07/25/crescent-city-schools-getting-ready-for-new-term/

¹ In the landmark 1954 Brown v the Board of Education of Topeka decision, the U.S. Supreme Court ruled racial segregation of public schools unconstitutional.

² In the United States, the structure of charter schools varies by state. In the State of Louisiana, charter schools are independent schools that receive public funding, but school finances, operations, and administration are governed by private boards of directors.

³ Widespread reports and documentation of racial epithets and threats directed at Bridges and others can be found in newspapers and public statements made by individuals, many of whom were considered to be community leaders. A White mother protesting outside of WFPS daily told Bridges she planned to poison her (Bridges, 1999; Coles, 1995). At public gatherings, speakers referred to desegregation as the mongrelizing of races and urged White parents to demand the continuation of racially segregated school in order to avoid their daughters being "raped by these Congolese" (*Times-Picayune*, 1960).

About the Authors:



Dr. Connie L. Schaffer, a member of Omega Chapter in Nebraska State Organization, graduated with a BS from Kansas State University. She earned her MS and EdD from the University of Nebraska at Omaha (UNO). She taught middle and high school and is now a faculty member in the UNO College of Education. Schaffer and co-authors White and Viator wrote *William Frantz Public School: A story of race, resistance, resiliency, and recovery in New Orleans*, which chronicles the extensive history of the storied school. cschaffer@unomaha.edu



Dr. Meg White has been an educator for over 30 years. She earned a BA from Marymount University, an MA from San Jose State University, and an EdD from Northcentral University. Currently she is an Associate Professor of Education at Stockton University. Meg.White@stockton.edu



Dr. Martha Graham Viator earned a BA in history from the University of Louisiana at Lafayette and an MA and PhD in history from Auburn University. Recently retired from Rowan University, she taught in the College of Education after teaching high school history in public schools. MarthaGrahamViator@outlook.com